UP alarmed at alumnus’ disappearance 
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We, the administration, faculty, students, staff, and concerned alumni of the University of the Philippines, Baguio (UPB), express our extreme alarm and distress over the disappearance of James Balao last Sept. 17, while he was on his way to his family’s residence in La Trinidad town. Every attempt by family and concerned colleagues to reach him or track him down has failed since.

We now suspect that he was taken by operatives of the Intelligence Services of the Armed Forces of the Philippines (ISAFP). Balao’s political advocacy for Cordillera peoples’ rights; his visible and decisive presence in critical fora and activities calling for social justice, Cordillera autonomy and ancestral domain; and his unwavering opposition to government repression of Cordillera peoples’ organizations and initiatives during the last two decades are well known.

Amnesty International (AI) has pointed out that Balao’s possible enforced disappearance can only be understood in the larger context and longer history of: (1) enforced disappearances, unresolved abductions, extrajudicial killings, and systematic repression of dissenters or perceived subversives that have characterized government and military policy in the Philippines since the Marcos regime and have picked up in intensity, impunity and scope after Gloria Macapagal-Arroyo came to power; and (2) a government security operation like Oplan Bantay Laya in effect under Arroyo’s all-out counter-insurgency program that has categorized progressive organizations and leaders, NGO or civil society activists, critical journalists and citizens as “leftist” or “left-leaning.” Balao after all is listed by Bantay Laya as a senior member of the Communist Party of the Philippines (CPP) in the Ilocos and Cordillera regions.

We are proud of Balao’s accomplishments as an alumnus of UPB, particularly his decision to use his academic training and many talents in the service of the Cordillera region and the interest of Cordillera peoples. His selfless and more socially responsible commitment to the requirements of regional development and social well-being is a rare affirmation of UPB’s institutional vision and ambitions of making its academic work and public service programs centrally responsive and sensitive to Cordilleran concerns and contexts.

We therefore appeal, strongly:

• To the authorities concerned, to release or surface Balao unconditionally;

• To the government and its relevant agencies, to exert every effort in investigating his case so as to make accountable those responsible for his disappearance and, more importantly, to trace his whereabouts if state security forces are unavailing;

• And to all alumni of UPB and concerned citizens of the country, to raise their voices against human rights violations and state-sponsored violence such as this.

To do nothing about this is to foster a culture of impunity, let loose a violent regime that oppresses its people and invite the dreaded martial rule to once more rear its ugly head in another guise.

Surface James Balao now!
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